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Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee

June 27, 2013
Call to Order and Approval of Minutes

Mr. Kevin Lindamood, Chair, called to order the meeting of the Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee (MMAC) at 1:00 p.m.  Committee members approved the minutes from the May 23, 2013 meeting as written.  Ms. Donna Fortson attended the meeting for Samuel Ross, M.D. and Ms. Erin Dorrien attended for Mr. Ben Steffen.
Departmental Report 

Deputy Secretary Chuck Milligan gave the Committee the following Departmental update:  

1. Effective yesterday, Medicaid eligibility now includes same sex spouses for purposes of eligibility, spousal impoverishment for long term care (LTC) as well as all of the Medicaid rules where marriage applies.  Information has been sent out to our departments of social services (DSS) and local health departments (LHDs).
Tomorrow is the one year anniversary of the Supreme Court upholding the Affordable Care Act (ACA).

The 1115 Waiver renewal goes in to the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) tomorrow.  The CMS has indicated that they will approve it once they receive it.

2. The Department has continued to work with the Exchange and others on a seven day a week basis with multiple staff at multiple levels.  The preparations are going well.  The eligibility enrollment system continues to be developed.  The Department has done testing with the federal government.  The application and all of its components are working and we are on schedule.

The Exchange has awarded contracts that are key to the launch.  The call center contract was awarded and the call center will be launched in August with the date to be determined.  The training contract has been awarded to the vendor who will be training all of the connector entities, its sisters and navigators as well as eligibility staff about how to process eligibility and advise individuals and families.  This training will include a couple of thousand people including the case workers at the DSS.  Much time is being spent getting the curriculum together and getting the training plan worked out.

The Exchange awarded the contract for marketing and outreach to the firm Weber Shandwick which did the Massachusetts outreach campaign after the 2006 Massachusetts law.  They are developing all of the creative materials for the launch of a multi-faceted campaign to include television and radio, bill boards, social media, print materials, etc.  Community organization events have been occurring to get the word out in faith communities as well.  The media campaign will not go up until the call center is established because we want to make sure we can handle the interest that the outreach campaign generates.  All of this will occur well in advance of October 1, 2013.

The Exchange awarded contracts to the six regional connector entities.  In addition to the LHDs and others that will continue to do eligibility support, the connector entities are the additional boots on the ground that will include navigators that can help advise individuals about the commercial insurance in the Exchange as well as assist Medicaid families in the Maryland Children’s Health Program (MCHP).  Those six connector entities have a lot of partners and subcontractors.  The Exchange is working with them on a weekly basis to make sure they are staffing up, working with their partners and they are building capacity.  All of this is also on schedule.

3. The Department is going to be doing a push this summer with help from Health Care for All and others for Primary Adult Care Program (PAC) enrollment.  We want to encourage as many people to get into PAC this year as possible. With funding from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and interns from Health Care for All, we have prepared a handout that will be distributed at non health care points where we think PAC eligible people will be.  Places like shelters, soup kitchens, social service agencies, and prisons.  We are working through the health care provider community while also trying to reach social service agencies where likely PAC eligible people would be, hoping to ramp up PAC eligibility this year and pre-enroll the Medicaid expansion.

4. The Department has held a couple of large stakeholder meetings to talk about the next phase of Behavioral Health Integration (BHI).  We have another large public stakeholder meeting on July 18, 2013 to get feedback on the components of the new request for proposal (RFP) that will be released in early 2014 to procure a performance-based administrative services organization (ASO) that will handle both, treatment for mental illness and specialty mental health care as well as treatment for addiction services.  These behavioral health services will be organized in a single, integrated ASO.  

After the July 18th meeting the Department will then take that process internal to write the request for proposal (RFP) then go through the clearance process with the procurement office, the attorney general’s office and the Department’s control agencies to get it out and released.  During this internal process the Department cannot take public input to protect the integrity of the procurement.  There will be continued public stakeholder meetings after July 18th because we do have a report due to the legislature about a variety of other implications of BHI related to the grant based programs, the effect on local government, the effect on consumers who are not eligible for Medicaid because they are, for example, undocumented as well as those services that don’t qualify for Medicaid.   There are a lot of dimensions to BHI that we will continue to meet with the public about.

5. Maryland has a State Innovation Model Grant from CMS to do major all payer based delivery system reform.  This work is ongoing and the federal government is anticipating a plan and proposal from the Department in the fall about taking the planning process and seeking further funding from the federal government for model design testing which is the implementation side.  That work is ongoing and relates to evolution of the all payer patient centered medical home as well as all payer use of data to look at pure population health across payers.
Come January 1, 2014 people in PAC will automatically convert to full Medicaid.  Those individuals will not have to do anything and no further action is required on their part.  Someone in PAC will automatically convert to HealthChoice with full benefits.  There are five managed care organizations (MCOs) that participate in PAC.  Currently, there are eight MCOs that participate in HealthChoice.  We are going to move the individuals automatically into the same HealthChoice MCO as their PAC MCO.  Those individuals will have the opportunity to change MCOs if they wish because in some jurisdictions they will have more options with HealthChoice than they did with PAC.  As they move, they might have new health plans that are options to them.  Individuals will be given 90 days to make the switch.  

The Department will not be forcing any redeterminations during the first quarter of 2014 to ease the transition.  No one’s eligibility should be jeopardized during that first quarter during the transition.  Redeterminations will start in earnest on April 1, 2014.  Letters will be sent to the individuals that are being transitioned informing them that they have been auto-assigned.  With that letter will be a comparison chart letting them know about other MCO options.

Deputy Secretary Milligan was invited to a meeting in New York City (NYC) to talk from the Medicaid prospective at a meeting on Social Impact Bonds.  There is a non-profit in NYC that is trying to use a concept called Social Impact Bonds where private investors, including big banks and investment funds, loan money to public agencies as a bond.  They would get repaid out of the savings generated by the public entities if the savings materialize.  In NYC, Goldman Sachs loaned the city money to provide health treatment for prisoners when they were released from Riker’s Island.  The savings were realized by keeping the former inmates clean and not going back to prison.  It was very successful and the city paid back the loan.  Using that model, Goldman Sachs, several other investment firms and several large private philanthropists are now thinking about investing in rebalancing housing.  At that meeting were representatives from the Treasury Department, CMS, the Department of Justice, Housing and Urban Development, Health and Human Services, two state representatives and a budget officer from Milwaukee to talk about what it would take for a state budget agency to feel there were savings and should commit state funds.  The investors are interested and are going to continue to development plans for the creation of a fund in excess of $100 million and competitively allow states to submit proposals to do subsidized housing of various forms that Medicaid cannot cover for people coming out of nursing facilities.  It was identified that housing is the biggest barrier to rebalancing because the SSI payments that are made are insufficient for people who don’t already have housing.

PDN Regulations

Mr. Chuck Milligan presented the Committee with a regulation that involves proposed changes to the Private Duty Nursing Program (PDN).  The PDN is an Early & Periodic Screening, Diagnosis and Testing (EPSDT) benefit for children.  There have been concerns raised regarding PDN that have come to the Department’s attention.  The regulation is part one of a two prong phase to expand community based supports independent of the waivers.  PDN is a Medicaid state plan benefit for children that offers private duty nursing.  We have paid the same rate, whether it was a registered nurse (RN) or a licensed practical nurse (LPN) providing the service.  It is a rate that many have said is too low making it difficult to find service.  On the other hand we don’t have enough lower level services available when a person needs help but doesn’t necessarily need a nurse to provide that help.  

Phase two is when we go live with the Community First Choice initiative to expand and improve our Personal Care Program on January 1, 2014.  Community First Choice is a new federal option under the Affordable Care Act where the Department receives an enhanced federal match rate.  This will make it a better program for the delivery of personal care.  This is part of building out this continuum in the community.

On the license side we want to build a continuum as well.  The regulation has several pieces.  First we will be creating a new delegated nursing service which can be provided by individuals who are certified nursing assistants (CNA) and certified medication technicians (CMT).  These are nurse delegated services that can help provide supports in people’s homes under delegation and meeting what is in the Board of Nursing standards for delegated services.  We are creating a new service for the CNA and CMT provider types and paying a rate of $17.12 per hour for that service.  This is a service that does not exist in Medicaid now.  This is when there needs to be support, nurse delegation is appropriate but a nurse does not have to render the service.  

We are also distinguishing between services delivered by a RN and a LPN.  For an LPN, we will continue to pay the same rate $32.44 per hour.  For an RN we will be paying $50 per hour for services that require a RN so we are distinguishing and continuing to build a continuum.  We are creating a new billable service called a supervisory visit by a RN.  There will be a flat rate of $50 for a supervisory visit by a RN. We are also increasing the rate for the initial assessment.  The new rate for the initial assessment is $150 for what we think is going to be about a 3 hour encounter to do the assessment.  

We are building this to be budget neutral.  The reason it will be budget neutral is across the continuum a lot of the CNA and CMT services paid at $17.12 are services we are now paying a nurse to do but we don’t need a nurse to do them.  The mix of services will be shifting towards CNA and CMT home health aides.  As we raise these other rates for RNs, the initial assessment and created a new rate for the supervisory visits across the continuum it is budget neutral because of the volume at the lower rate for CNA and CMTs.  

We have built a new assessment instrument that is based on tools from several states. Clinicians from our Department have reviewed it and approved it and it has gone through vetting with nurses and physicians at the Department.  We have tested it against our current PDN recipients to make sure no one looses services.  It may change the mix for certain beneficiaries, but we anticipate that there will be more access.  When we bring up Community First Choice and attendant care even more services are going to shift to a personal care worker where even a CNA or CMT isn’t necessary.

This is a very comprehensive rebalancing effort to fill out a continuum and fill in more low-end services always honoring the Board of Nursing practice standards and using an assessment instrument that will change and improve as we get more experience over time.  This is what is in the proposed regulation that is going to be published on July 12, 2013 and when the comment period will start.

This does not reflect changing the scope of Medicaid State Plan benefits.  It reflects making it easier to access certain services through our rates, the assessment and filling in delegated nursing in our state plan as a dimension of PDN.  We are not in this process expanding the scope of benefits and the population who would become eligible for PDN.
Long Term Care Rebalancing

The Department plans to merge the Living at Home Waiver (LAH) and the Older Adult Waiver (OAW) on January 1, 2014 (see handout).  On January 1, 2014, we launch the Community First Choice Program (CFC).   This is the personal care program that qualifies for enhanced (6% more) federal money.  The CFC program qualifies for that enhanced match, not just for personal services, but also for other forms of service and supports that would substitute for an attendant providing it.    If an attendant provides a service that could be substituted in some other way, the CFC program is available.  To access that 6% enhanced match, the service has to be in the state plan in our regular Medicaid program, not in a waiver.  This means we will move as many services as possible into the CFC program to qualify for the enhanced match.  Come January 1st CFC will be providing many services that are now found in the waivers.  The waiver recipients will still get these services but they will be getting them from the regular Medicaid state plan, not the waiver.  

Also on January 1st, the waivers become very thin.  Simultaneous with the launch of CFC the Department is planning to merge the two waivers and have one integrated nursing facility level of care waiver.  This new waiver will include the services in both waivers.

Currently, individuals under 50 years old can’t get the OAW services and the LAH waiver is your only option.  If you are 65 years old or older, you can only get the OAW.  Between 50 and 64 you have a choice but you can only be in one waiver or the other but it is an overlapping population.  There will be a lot more seamlessness as people age in a waiver.

Providers who work in both waivers have different rates, enrollment and oversight is different.  Having a single waiver simplifies things for the providers.  It also simplifies things for the Department.  Currently the Department has to renew both waivers, provide annual reports on both waivers and deal with federal audits and scrutiny on both waivers.  Having one waiver to manage with the same people in our long term care who also mange CFC and ongoing Medical Assistance Personal Care (MAPC) program makes the program seamless.  

The MAPC will continue, even after CFC launches, for those persons who don’t meet nursing home level of care because the criteria for CFC is that the individual must meet nursing home level of care.  The MAPC match rate is the usual 50/50 rate.

What the Department will have the area agencies on aging (AAAs) who provide case management on the OAW side continue to provide case management should they choose.   The Department will work with those AAAs to determine case loads and will do a procurement to get other case management vendors to provide choice for individuals in all jurisdictions.

If people financially qualify and meet eligibility criteria and nursing home level of care, they will be able to access CFC.  We need to work through the implications of two registries from two waivers becoming one waiver.  For people on either the LAH or OAW registries now, if they qualify for Medicaid and qualify for CFC on the basis of level of care, they will be entitled to CFC services.  By definition, if you are in the waiver, you qualify for state plan services so you get CFC.  

Assessment and Prioritization of Registry

Currently the Department manages the registries for the waivers on a first come, first served basis.  The Department is rolling out a InterRAI assessment tool that will help predict who is at risk for institutional care and is recommending moving to a prioritized approach.  This approach is a more sensible way to award slots and to make the business case that the waiver slots are cost effective because we would be giving slots to people who are clearly linked to avoided institutional costs.  The Department is asking the Committee if they support or oppose that proposal.

A motion was made to approve prioritization of the registries and the motion was seconded.  A friendly amendment was made stating that as people are assessed on the list, if they are found to be ineligible for the waiver, that they be informed of any other Medicaid services for which they are eligible.  There were no objections to the amendment and the amendment was adopted.   The amended motion was put to a vote and the vote was unanimous in favor of prioritization.

The prioritization of the registries would follow behind the merger of the waivers.
Peer Review Program Expansion

Lisa Burgess, M.D., board certified psychiatrist employed by Medicaid, Ray Love, PharmD, Professor and Director, Mental Health Program at the University of Maryland School of Pharmacy and Gloria Reeves, M.D, Assistant Professor University of Maryland School of Medicine and board certified child psychiatrist gave the Committee an overview of the Peer Review Program and its expansion (see attached handout).  This program is implemented via an agreement with the University of Maryland School of Pharmacy Mental Health Program.  

The Peer Review Program utilizes a panel of clinical pharmacists and child psychiatrists to consult with and educate prescribers, evaluate requests for use and provide authorizations.
The Peer Review Program was established in the fall of 2011 to ensure safe and appropriate prescribing and monitoring of antipsychotic medication to children and adolescents.  One of the goals of the program is to make sure that these medications are only used when safer treatments have not proven effective by themselves.  Given the potential side effects of these medications, another goal is to improve safety monitoring to the point suggested by national guidelines.  
The program currently serves children less than years of age.  Beginning in July and extending through January, the program will gradually expand to cover children and adolescents served by Mediciad who are 10 to 17 years old.  Prescribers of record for clients between 10 and 17 will be contacted by the Program about two months before their patients are covered by the program.  This provides adequate notice to the prescribers and gives them time to complete the enrollment of their patients.  

Medicaid has sent out transmittals and/or letters to institutions, prescribers and the families of clients who have recently had prescriptions filled for antipsychotics.

For more information on the program please contact:

Ray Love – rlove@rx.umaryland.edu – 410-706-1768
Gloria Reeves – greeves@psyh.umaryland.edu – 410-328-9087
Lisa Burgess – lisaa.gurgess@maryland.gov – 410-767-1455
Formulary Review

Committee members agreed to contact Dixit Shah at Dixit.Shah@maryland.gov – 410-767-1455 with their questions and concerns about formulary changes and information.
Waiver, State Plan and Regulation Changes

Ms. Susan Tucker, Executive Director, Office of Health Services reported that the MCO core performance measures and quality of care performance measures are changing and are being put into regulations.  There will be regulations to increase nursing home rates and regulations to inform providers that the Department will be doing unannounced site visits for moderate and high risk providers as is required under federal regulations.

The Department is working on a state plan amendment for a special psychiatric hospital rate increase.  A state plan is also being submitted to make it clear that certain services that are provided in the community can be billed separately and don’t have to be built into the RTC rate.  The Department will be submitting the Chronic Health Home SPA in the near future.  

The Developmental Disabilities waiver renewal was submitted in March and CMS sent back a set of questions for the Department to answer just this month so we had to ask for a 90 day extension to go back and work on the responses to those questions.

Public Mental Health System Report
No report given.
Public Comments

There were no public comments.  
Adjournment

Mr. Lindamood adjourned the meeting at 3:00 p.m. 
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